
York University 
Faculty of Graduate Studies
Faculty Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, November 1, 2018
3:00 p.m.
N940 Ross Building/Senate Chamber

Present:   K. Amoui-Kalareh, D. Cabianca, N. Couto, R. da Silva Gorman, S. Datta (Chair), C. Ehrlich, M. Fogarty, H. Gomez, G. Grau, S. Henry, S. Hepburn, K. Houde, G. Kalman-Lamb, A. Karim, U.T. Khan, A. Kosavic, M.C. Leps, T. Loebel (Dean), C. MacCallum Fraser, A. Martin, W. Moir, V. Patroni, A. Perry, R. Petranker, S. Pisana, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), D. Soennecken, T. Trowbridge, D. Zwick

[bookmark: _GoBack]Regrets:   N. Cauley, K. Hassan, S. Henders, A. Hudson, L. Kamenitz, A. Macpherson, D. O’Doherty, M. Reisenleitner, N. Smith, G. Thompson

Guests:  S. Childs, A. Hickman, S. Zaidi
1.  United Way Presentation
Stephen E. Childs of the Office of Institutional Planning and Analysis and Mandi Hickman of Development spoke to Council on behalf of the United Way of Greater Toronto, the largest social service agency in Canada.  They told Council about several fundraising initiatives, including the annual President’s Pancake Breakfast held on October 26, the CN Tower Stair Climb set for November 24, and the Silent Auction November 14-15 in the West Office Building.  It was stressed that monthly donations via pledges were very important to the charity, and that personalized electronic pledge forms had been emailed.  As well, volunteers are sought via  yucares@yorku.ca .  Ms Hickman and Mr. Childs spoke about the structure of the organization and the funds that return to communities, in response to a question about administrative compensation.
Chair Suprakash Datta thanked the United Way presenters.
2.  Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Suprakash Datta read to Council the Indigenous Acknowledgment as provided by the Aboriginal Education Council:
“York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Huron-Wendat, and the Métis.  It is now home to many Indigenous Peoples.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the New Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish With One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”
3.  Minutes of Previous Meeting (October 4, 2018)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
4. Business Arising from the Minutes
Comments from the post-strike perspectives discussion will be forwarded to Senate.
5.  Dean's Remarks
Dean Tom Loebel had no remarks.
6.  Consultation on Freedom of Speech Policy Initiative
For Discussion
https://secretariat.info.yorku.ca/freedom-of-speech-policy
Dean Tom Loebel introduced this item for discussion by Faculty Council.  The University Secretariat had requested that Council provide input in advance of public sessions, in response to a government announcement that mandated that “every publicly assisted college and university to develop and publicly post by January 1, 2019 its own free speech policy that meets the government’s minimum standards.”  The York Working Group on Free Speech Policies is chaired by Professor Lorne Sossin and is comprised of five other faculty members, a member of University staff, and a Schulich School of Business student Senator.
Councillors discussed the Working Group’s document at length, including assessing the government’s motivations for mandating such a policy.  Among concerns raised were the impression that the policy would be used to police students who are protesting.  Student groups need to be protected.  Dean Loebel recommended a careful reading of the Working Group report as well as York’s existing related policies which may be amended.
Councillor Kurosh Amoui-Kalareh read from the document where it states that “we are mindful that many of the most important aspects of assuring expressive freedom takes place not in the articulation of policies but in how policies are interpreted, applied and enforced.”  He warned against repercussions to funded University bodies, and cited the example of the provincial government’s potential defunding of York’s Markham campus initiative.  York University, he stated, must prioritize the protection of faculty members, staff and students over securing funding, siting the moment historically.
Graduate Students’ Association president Alia Karim referenced the absence of graduate student membership on the Working Group.  Dean Loebel recommended that the Association contact the Secretary to the University and the Working Group Maureen Armstrong.  Councillor Karim also recommended strongly that funding not be tied to the freedom of speech policy.  Dean Loebel reiterated that close reading was necessary and that participation in these discussions is very important.
Councillor Terry Trowbridge discussed the reporting in a Toronto newspaper of a historical free speech issue at York.  Dean Loebel expressed the hope that new policy would make definitions of free speech and expression clearer, and not make individuals feel insecure.  The policy should help determine balance, and how to weigh freedom against security.
Councillor David Cabianca asked if there might be plans for the training of faculty members.  How would these matters be handled in classroom settings?  Dean Loebel stated that the Centre for Human Rights, Equity and Inclusion may offer relevant instruction.
Councillor Henry Gomez suggested that a speakers’ corner could be set up, within free speech parameters.
It is possible that there will be further consultation at the next meeting of Council, Dean Loebel stated, and encouraged all to attend the public discussion fora.  It was suggested that Working Group Chair Lorne Sossin be invited to the next meeting of Council.
Councillor Clare MacCallum Fraser recommended that policy include mediating discussions between groups who disagree.
Councillor Terry Trowbridge spoke again, citing the usefulness of Canadian and Ontario human rights commissions and how they work.  He spoke against the new provincial considerations that draw necessarily on the University of Chicago Statement on Principles of Free Expression.  Our policies, he stated, should be governed by decisions of Canadian and Ontario human rights commissions.
Comments will be forwarded to the Working Group.
7.  Changes in Degree Requirements
a) Graduate Program in Design
Changes in course requirements (.pdf) | Learning expectations | (.docx)
Graduate Program Director David Cabianca introduced this item to councillors, stating that the changes are intended to better accommodate the kinds of applicants applying to the program.  The program of study will be more structured, with the Fall focusing on graphic design practice as an engagement with culture and criticism, and Winter design studio focussing on user-centred approaches and systems of information design.  A one-year thesis will follow.  The new sequence of studio experience will still allow advanced graphic design students to pursue more sophisticated interests.  It was moved, seconded and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes in degree requirements proposed by the Graduate Program in Design (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
b) Graduate Program in Public Policy, Administration & Law
Addition of full-time option (.pdf) | Learning expectations (.pdf)
Dagmar Soennecken, Graduate Program Director, addressed Council.  The program proposes to add a full-time option, having been exclusively part-time for the 10 years since its inception.  Full-time status benefits students interested in internships and scholarships.  It was moved, seconded and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes in degree requirements proposed by the Graduate Program in Public Policy, Administration & Law (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
8.  Changes in Diploma Requirements
Graduate Diploma in Refugee & Migration Studies
Addition of volunteer requirement, update of requirements (.doc)
Graduate Diploma Coordinator Khalis Hassan was unable to attend.   Dean Tom Loebel explained that the program seeks to formalize volunteer hours as part of graduate diploma requirements.  It was moved, seconded and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes in diploma requirements proposed by the Graduate Diploma in Refugee & Migration Studies (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
9.  Curriculum Changes
Approved August 20 and September 28, 2018, by Dean Tom Loebel on behalf of the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee’s Academic Affairs Subcommittee, received and approved by the Academic Planning & Policy Committee on October 17, 2018
* * *   F o r   I n f o r m a t i o n   * * *
Members of Council were invited to view these documents by contacting M. Michael Schiff, Coordinator, Faculty Governance.  The items were received for information.
Graduate Program in Art History
New, Integrated Course Proposals
Art History 5360 3.0:  “Monumentality and Community in Modern Asia”/Integrated with the undergraduate course School of Arts, Media, Performance & Design Visual Arts 4340B 3.0
Art History 5540 3.0:  “Romanesque Sculpture in Britain 1066-1200”/Integrated with the undergraduate course School of Arts, Media, Performance & Design Visual Arts 4540E 3.0
Graduate Program in Civil Engineering
New, Integrated Course Proposal
Civil Engineering 6200 3.0:  “Directed Reading in Geotechnical Engineering”
Graduate Program in Design
New, Integrated Course Proposal
Design 5414 3.0: “Interactive Objects and Environments”/Integrated with the undergraduate course Fine Arts York-Sheridan Design 4009 3.0 (.docx)
New Course Proposal
Design 5107 3.0: “Disciplinary Research Methods in Design” (.docx)
Changes to Course Title, Description and Learning Outcomes
Design 5108 3.0: from “Design Studio 1” to “Design Studio: Culture and Criticism”/Prerequisite: Registration in the Graduate Program in Design or permission from the Graduate Program Director (.docx)
Design 5109 3.0: from “Design Studio 2” to “Design Studio: Users and Information”/Prerequisite: Design 5108 3.0 or permission from the Graduate Program Director (.docx)
Changes to Course Title and Description
Design 5104 3.0: from “Design Research Methods” to “User-Centred Design Research Methods” (.docx)
Changes to Course Title
Design 5408 3.0: from “Information Design 4” to “Data Visualisation”/Integrated with the undergraduate course Fine Arts York-Sheridan Design 4008 3.0 (.docx)
Course Deletions
Design 5016 1.5: “Graduate Seminar:  Design” (.docx)
Design 5017 1.5: “Graduate Seminar: Design” (.docx)
Graduate Program in Études françaises
New Course Proposal
Francophone Studies 6102 6.0:  “Initiation à la communication scientifique. Préparation d’un colloque étudiant”
Graduate Program in Financial Accountability
New Course Proposal
Financial Accountability 6885 3.0:  “Regulation of Blockchain Technology and Cryptocurrencies”
Graduate Program in Humanities
New Course Proposal
Humanities 6167 3.0:  “Imagining Slavery and Freedom”
Graduate Program in Law
Part-Time LLMs
New Course Proposal
Law 6202 6.0:  “International Human Rights Law in Canada:  Application, Jurisprudence, and Policy Processes”
   Part-Time LLM in International Business Law
New Course Proposal
Law 6999 3.0:  “Selected Topics in International Business Law”
   Part-Time LLM in Energy & Infrastructure Law
New Course Proposal
Energy & Infrastructure Law 7001 3.0:  “International Transportation Law”
Graduate Program in Mathematics & Statistics
New Course Proposals
Mathematics & Statistics 5425 3.0:   “Number Theory for Teachers”/Students may not also take for credit Mathematics & Statistics 5020 6.0
Mathematics & Statistics 5460 3.0:   “Linear Algebra for Teachers”
Mathematics & Statistics 5470 3.0:   “Combinatorics for Teachers”/Students may not also take for credit Mathematics & Statistics 5020 6.0
Course Credit Exclusion
Mathematics & Statistics 5200 6.0:   “Fundamentals of Mathematics for Teachers”/Students may not also take for credit Mathematics & Statistics 5425 3.0 or 5470 3.0
Graduate Program in Theatre
New Course Proposal
Theatre 6040 3.0:   “Graduate Directing Seminar III:  An In-depth Study of the Conceptual Process in Directing”/Prerequisites:  Theatre 5040 3.0 and Theatre 5041 3.0 or permission of the instructor
10.  Senate Synopsis
* * *   F o r   I n f o r m a t i o n   * * *
The summary of the September 27, 2018 Senate meeting was received for information.
11.  Other Business
Guest Sabika Zaidi read a notice from the Chair of the Graduate Environmental Studies Students’ Association Noreen Ann Cauley, an ex officio voting member of Council.  Prior to the meeting Ms Cauley had requested that childcare be covered or that an alternate be allowed, with voting privileges.  The Faculty was seeking the advice of Senate as Senate and Council rules do not have provisions for voting by assigned alternates.
12.  Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:27 p.m.
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